At a  Meeting of Lower Broadheath Parish Council
 Held in the Village Hall on Monday 7th March 2011 
Present: Mrs. B. Beard – Chairman

   Mr P Simmonds- Vice Chairman

               Mr. R. Bass 

   Mrs A Carver  

   Mr A Forrest
                 
               Mr. A. Parry
   Mrs V Swinburn
   Mr. N Fox 

   Mr. M.Wedd

   Cllr A Davies
   Cllr D Hull    

   
   Mr. M Davis – Clerk
Apologies: Mrs J Plante. 
Declaration of Interests: Mr Simmonds, Affordable Housing, Mrs Beard, Planning Application 11/00250/TPA
Minutes: The minutes of the meeting held on 7th February 2011 having been circulated were proposed Mrs Swinburn, seconded Mr Wedd and signed by the Chairman.

County Councillor’s Report:  Cllr Davies advised that LTP3 (Local Transport Plan3) had been approved and the need for regular reviews had been recognised. Concern was expressed that the request to state in the report that it was not intended to deal with any ‘new development’ had not been included. Cllr Davies reported that the County Council’s request for a funding allocation of £46m had been reduced to 20m. Drainage works at Eastbury Cottages had been completed with the exception of work within the field and the replacement of the culvert in Bell Lane was programmed for March. The clerk to write to the owners of Jessamine Cottage and Southbury, asking them to clear their section of ditch. Use of the VAS (Vehicle Actuated Sign) is to be considered for Martley road on the approach to the village from Worcester. Members expressed concern about the number of potholes, particularly in Bell Lane between the Bell Inn and the Dewdrop. The clerk to report to highways.
District Councillor’s Report: Cllr Hull advised that application 10/01315/FUL for a revised garage at the Wembley Cottage site had been rejected. It was agreed that the clerk would email the planning application list to members prior to the monthly meeting.
Matters arising from the minutes of 7th February 2011 meeting:
Vicarage Green: Mr Fox reported a nuisance caused to house owners bordering the Vicarage Green caused by balls being kicked into gardens particularly late at night. The clerk to advise the police.
Public Rights of Way and Footpaths: The clerk reported that he had been advised to write to Mr Haskayne at Elisabeth the Chef asking for litter clearance to be done. Mr Drinkwater had reported that PROW 525 was extremely muddy. The clerk to report the problem to Countryside Service.

Highways: It was reported that the 40mph sign opposite the food factory was on the ground. The “S” bend sign approaching the factory from Worcester is facing the wrong way. Hallow Lane and Bell Lane is breaking up. The edge of the road is dangerously eroded on Hallow Lane opposite the junction with Peachley Lane. Jacomb Road is potholed. The clerk to report these problems to highways. A complaint had been received about speeding traffic from Mrs Parker, Twin Oaks, Bell Lane. The clerk to write to the Safer Roads Partnership about speeding issues in the village.
Allotments:  It was reported that the water had been turned on over the Winter resulting in loss of water and repair costs. The clerk to write to allotment holders with the annual payment reminder in October.
Anti Social Behaviour:  There had been several windows broken in the village hall. The clerk to advise the police.
Village Hall: Proposals for the village hall were considered separately.
Dog Fouling, Peachley Lane: There was a complaint from a resident of Peachley Lane about bags of dog waste being thrown into her hedge where her foal could eat it. Members thought that this was a general problem and it was agreed that the problem would highlighted in the village newsletter.
To consider  Proposed Ventilation, Thermal Insulation and Suspended Ceiling to Village Hall
Members will recall that the Hall Management Committee decided to seek grants for the re-roofing of the hall and introducing thermal insulation at an estimated cost exceeding £70,000. Dag Smith has been successful in obtaining one grant for £14,000 but this is subject to match funding and whilst he is making further grant applications he believes in the current economic climate it is going to be very difficult to fund all of the works from grants. 

The Parish Council is already committed to pay Architects, Engineers and Quantity Surveying and admin costs of about £3,600 which was needed to support grant applications.

Over the winter period there has been complaints form the Pre School Group and others about the very low temperature in the main hall and unless things improve there is a risk that the HMC will lose income if the users seek alternative venues.

The Parish Council could not afford the cost of undertaking the work without seeking additional loans which would have a significant impact on our precept.

Budget costings have been obtained for a cheaper solution to the main hall only. The work would involve the provision of a suspended ceiling to reduce the volume to be heated, 300mm of thermal insulation, ventilating the roof void to reduce the possibility of condensation and the installation of new lighting. The estimated cost would be £5,000-£6,000. Whilst this should improve comfort levels it would not address the long term need to replace the actual roof tiling which is reaching the end of its life.

The cost of undertaking the thermal insulation work could be funded from the £6,000 allocated annually in the PC budgets for hall maintenance work with roof  repairs continuing to be carried out on an ‘as need’ basis. A special account could be set up to fund the eventual replacement of roof tiling estimated in to-day’s costs of £25,000 - £30,000 via annual budget contributions. 
Members are asked to give consideration as to how we should proceed, bearing in mind our responsibilities for the hall. It was agreed that no decision should be made until the outcome of two further grant applications were known.  
South Worcestershire Development Plan: It was reported that there was not likely to be progress until after the next election.
Suspension of Standing Orders for Public Participation:   A bad pothole was reported in Bell Lane at the Martley Road junction near the Bell Inn. It was suggested that the “Litter Act” could be used to oblige the food factory to act if the current correspondence is not effective.
Tree Preservation Orders: Over the years the Parish Council has had concerns about the implications and management of tree preservation orders which have in some cases been imposed without consultation, the refusal to place orders and in some cases placing orders on trees unworthy of preservation. It was agreed that the Tree preservation officer be invited to attend the June meeting of the Parish Council in order that both members and the community be given the chance to comment. 
To consider placing a contract for grass cutting the allotment field: It was reported that both Smart Cut and Simon Skeys had quoted £40 per cut for the allotment field. It was proposed Mr Bass, seconded Mr Forrest and resolved that the contract be awarded to Simon Skeys.
Correspondence:    
1. Mrs Britten –Long, Kenswick and Wichenford PC, Request for £75 contribution to dishwasher at Nora Parsons Day Centre. It was proposed Mr Simmonds, seconded Mr Parry and resolved to make a £75 donation for a dishwasher as requested.
2   MHDC Planning Services – Request for examples of good and bad design for site visit. 
3.  MHDC Democratic Services – Consultation on WCC public transport proposals, 15th March from 6.30pm

4.  RA Gould – resignation from mowing allotments. It was agreed that the clerk would write thanking Mr Gould for his work for the council.
5.  WCC – Consultation on Minerals and Waste Management

6. HMRC – parish councils required to operate PAYE/ NIC for employees. The Clerk was asked to investigate further and report back to the Parish Council. 
Planning applications for consideration: 
 Applications
	11/00116/TPA
	22 Jacomb Close
	Crown lift 3 oaks to approx 4m above ground level
	Withdrawn.
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	11/00147/FUL
	Peachley Court Farm
	Variation of condition 9 of 
	Site visit to be arranged

	
	
	Peachley Lane
	Planning Permission 09/00264/FUL to 
	

	
	
	
	
	allow for the stationing of a maximum of 20
	

	
	
	
	
	touring or static caravans at any one time
	

	
	
	
	
	for holiday purposes only.
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	11/00148/HOU
	Pheonix Pitch
	Single and two storey side
	No Comment

	
	
	Broadheath Common
	  extension
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	APP/J1860/D/11/2147001
	
	Conversion of garage to 
	Planning Appeal

	
	
	Woodend
	
	residential annexe
	
	
	

	
	
	Crown East Lane
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	11/00250/TPA
	4 Manorfield
	Crown lift two oaks to 
	No comment

	
	
	
	
	approx  5m and reduce 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	boughs of one oak overhanging house by
	

	
	
	
	
	approx one third
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Decisions
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	10/01440/FUL
	3 Manorfield
	Erection of one four bedroomed 
	Refused
	

	
	
	
	
	detached house, double garage,
	
	

	
	
	
	
	driveway and parking
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	10/01635/HOU
	The Homestead
	Proposed Residential extension
	Withdrawn

	
	
	Crown East Lane
	to existing dwelling
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


Finance

a) Accounts for payment
It was proposed by Mr Wedd, seconded by Mr Parry and resolved to pay the following outstanding accounts:
1. Keith Handyman Service. 1) repair burst pipe £27.50  2) re-hang 
main entrance gate £37.29 allotments = £64.79
             

           £64.79

2. Mike Davis – Print SWDP workshop report 



£5.85

3.  Worcestershire County Council – balance of positive activities grant

2010/11 (£410 less £362.99 expenditure = £47.01)



£47.01

4.  Broadheath Memorial Hall – hire 4/10, 1/11 & 6/12/2010

            £64.00

5.  Glasdon UK Ltd – Supply 60 bin bags and 400 Fido Bin Bags

£73.15
7.  Parish Lengthsman 

a) Charges Recoverable From Worcestershire County Council

Mr S Skeys   -   Work during February, 2011              


 £84.00

Mr M Davis  -   Scheme Management February,23.1 2011
                        £11.55

b) Charges due from Lower Broadheath Parish Council

      Mr S Skeys  -  Rubbish Bins, etc January 2011 


            £57.75

AOB: It was reported that the affordable housing at Wembley Cottage was expected to be completed this month. 
Date of next meeting:   4th April 2011 at 7.00pm
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